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Brazilian Mental Health Services Assessment: 
user satisfaction and associated factors

Abstract  Patient satisfaction is an important cri-
terion for assessing the quality of Brazilian men-
tal health services at Psychosocial Care Centers 
(CAPS – from the Portuguese ‘Centro de Atenção 
Psicossocial’). The aim of this study was to eva-
luate the satisfaction of users at the main CAPS 
in a region of Minas Gerais state, Brazil, as well 
as associated factors. This was a cross-sectional 
study with 11 CAPS. Patients were interviewed 
using the Patient Satisfaction with Mental Health 
Services Scale (SATIS-BR) and a semi-structured 
questionnaire containing sociodemographic and 
clinical variables. The users were satisfied with the 
CAPS, particularly in terms of staff competence 
and the welcome received and care provided. The 
physical facilities and comfort at the centers ob-
tained the lowest satisfaction scores on the scale. 
Almost half of the users were unfamiliar with ba-
sic aspects of their drug therapy, such as the name 
of medicines, and one-third reported inappro-
priate use of medications. Users of midsize CAPS 
and those providing treatment for alcohol and 
drug addiction were more satisfied than patients 
at mental health or 24-hour CAPS. Although this 
study identified a need for improvement in physi-
cal facilities, mechanisms of participation and pa-
tient empowerment, the users were satisfied with 
the CAPS care model.
Key words  Health service evaluation, Mental 
health services, Patient satisfaction
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Introduction

Psychosocial care centers (CAPS – from Portu-
guese Centro de Atenção Psicossocial) are the 
main mental health strategy to replace the asy-
lum and hospital-centered model, redefining the 
concept of mental health treatment. By promot-
ing outpatient treatment, the policy fosters the 
inclusion of users as active participants in their 
treatment in a multidisciplinary approach that 
considers history, culture and everyday activities 
to create a Singular Therapeutic Project (PTS)1. 
In this respect, assessing user satisfaction is an 
important criterion in evaluating CAPS quality 
insofar as it considered the user’s perspective. 

Psychosocial care centers (CAPS) serve as a 
gateway to the Brazilian National Health System 
(SUS) and are organized into care models ac-
cording to their size, complexity and coverage. 
Specific care models provide additional treat-
ment for children and adolescents (CAPSi), and 
CAPS-ad units treat adults, children and adoles-
cents with disorders resulting from drug and al-
cohol use2. The creation of legal instruments was 
vital to consolidating and developing the Mental 
Health Policy of 2001. In 2011, the Psychosocial 
Care Network (RAPS) established guidelines 
and objectives for each institution in the services 
network, outlining the expected operational and 
problem-solving capabilities1.  

User satisfaction reflects the results obtained 
by the service and the respective determinants of 
dissatisfaction. This indicator provides informa-
tion that influences decision making and gives 
managers the opportunity to assess CAPS not 
only in terms of administrative issues, but from 
the perspective of their primary users3,4. As a sub-
jective measure, satisfaction is also an important 
component for user participation in building 
and changing health services, allowing them to 
exercise citizenship and reinforcing empower-
ment in their treatment, recovery and psychoso-
cial rehabilitation5-7.

In mental health services, satisfaction is relat-
ed to how easily patients are able to adhere to the 
treatment plan, ensuring they continue therapy 
and use the service more frequently, and also con-
tributes to improving quality of life and reducing 
the need for hospitalization in the future3,4. In-
ternational studies using self-report instruments 
to assess user satisfaction found a relationship 
between satisfaction and variables related to the 
patient, health professionals, service aspects and 
treatment evolution8-10. In Brazil, few studies 
have  assessed mental health services, particularly 

in terms of user satisfaction11. In general, users 
are satisfied with mental health services4,6,12-14

; 

however, the number of variables studied is still 
small when compared to other aspects assessed.  
No studies were found that compare CAPS care 
models, but these may be important in under-
standing aspects of each center within the RAPS. 

Given the implementation of a mental health 
care strategy, assessing these services is important 
in order to determine their ability to solve prob-
lems and meet user expectations, considering 
them protagonists in knowledge production7.  As 
such, the aim of this study was to assess the sat-
isfaction of users of the main CAPS in a region 
of Minas Gerais (MG) state, correlating levels of 
satisfaction with the different care models of the 
centers and sociodemographic characteristics of 
the users. 

Methods

This was a cross-sectional correlation study that 
aimed at identifying the factors associated with 
user satisfaction with mental health services. 
Data were obtained by applying a validated scale 
to measure user satisfaction with mental health 
services and a semi-structured survey, designed 
to collect sociodemographic data and informa-
tion on drug therapy.   

User satisfaction was measured by applying 
the short version of the Patient Satisfaction with 
Mental Health Services Scale (SATIS-BR), de-
signed by the mental health division of the World 
Health Organization (WHO) and subsequently 
validated for use in Brazil3. The instrument is di-
vided into three subscales that assess satisfaction 
on a 5-point Likert scale (1 – very dissatisfied; 
5-very satisfied) with the competence of the team 
and understanding of patient needs, the welcome 
received and help provided, as well as the physical 
facilities and comfort of the center evaluated.  

The semi-structured survey included the so-
ciodemographic variables from the short-form 
SATIS and was designed to profile users and 
identify aspects of drug therapy. It also contained 
variables such as schooling level, occupation and 
treatment time at the CAPS. Variables identi-
fied by health professionals in a pilot study con-
ducted at two CAPS resulted in the inclusion of 
travel costs and travel time to the centers. These 
variables were suggested as important factors in 
continued adherence to treatment at CAPS, as re-
ported by their staff. 

Information on the medication used was 
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collected directly from patient prescriptions or 
medical charts by the researchers and the follow-
ing treatment-related variables were included in 
the survey: description of medication used, in-
appropriate use and seeking guidance on medi-
cation use. 

A script was compiled for survey and SATIS 
scale application to train the researchers involved 
in data collection, and instructions were provid-
ed to standardize their approach to users. The 
list of users treated at the centers and eligible to 
participate in the study was updated on each data 
collection day to avoid approaching those unable 
to take part and identify new users. 

Sample size was calculated to determine the 
minimum number of interviewees, considering 
the populations of the cities of Betim (417,000 
inhabitants), Contagem (648,000) and Ibirité 
(173,000) (MG), in 2014. Due to the heteroge-
neity of the events assessed, a priori probability 
of 50% was considered, with 5% error, 95% con-
fidence error and 30% dropout rate. The mini-
mum number of interviewees for each CAPS 
considered the ratio between the population of 
the city where the center was located and the total 
number of inhabitants in all the cities included in 
the study, divided by the number of CAPS in the 
cities. OpenEpi® software version 3.02 was used 
to calculate sample size, obtaining a minimum of 
500 participants.

Data were collected at 11 medium-sized to 
large CAPS, two of which were CAPS II, four 
CAPS III, two CAPSi, one CAPS-ad and two 
CAPS-ad III. All the managers gave their in-
formed consent for the centers’ participation in 
the study. Participants were recruited from Au-
gust 2014 to February 2015 and data collection 
at each CAPS lasted an average of 30 days, oc-
curring simultaneously at some of the nearby 
centers. Interviews were conducted on dates pre-
determined by the center managers, based on the 
availability of the support needed by the research 
team for data collection and access to the CAPS 
on days when typical activities were taking place. 
Data collection dates at the different centers were 
scheduled on alternate days to allow for changes 
in health care teams on call or on duty, in order 
to approach users who visited the centers on dif-
ferent days for routine or return consultations. 
The interviews were conducted in areas that en-
sured participants and their companions (when 
present) could talk with the interviewer without 
being interrupted by staff or other users. All the 
data on medication use were confirmed by the 
researchers after the interview against the pa-

tient’s medical chart or most recent prescription 
on file at the center or in the user’s possession.

Participants comprised a systematic sample 
of users at the centers, under intensive or non-in-
tensive treatment, on the scheduled data collec-
tion days. Staff recommendation was the inclu-
sion criterion used to select eligible patients at 
the centers. The health care team identified users 
capable of being interviewed at the time, that is, 
patients who had not experienced an acute men-
tal health crisis in the last few days. The users were 
invited to participate and asked to sign a consent 
form. Family members or companions could also 
sign the consent form and then participate in the 
interview, relaying the information to the users 
as needed.  During the interview, users who did 
not understand the questions on the SATIS scale, 
even after an explanation by the researcher, were 
excluded from the study due to mental confusion. 
Also excluded were those who seemed restless 
or provided conflicting information, since they 
were deemed psychologically unfit to participate. 
The database was compiled using quality control 
methods, with 10% double data entry exhibiting 
excellent interrater agreement (k > 0.80). Data 
that differed during two-pass verification were 
reviewed by the two data entry researchers. Inter-
rater agreement for the data collected from the 
medical charts and prescriptions was significant 
(k = 0.79; p = 0.00), indicating little difference in 
data extraction. Agreement is important because 
none of the centers used electronic charts and 
data were extracted by reading the documents. 

The sociodemographic and clinical charac-
teristics and assessment of the satisfaction scores 
by subscale and item were described using mea-
sures of central tendency and dispersion, as well 
as percentages.  Percentages were calculated for 
users who were very satisfied or satisfied, with 
scores of 4 or 5, somewhat satisfied, with a score 
of 3, and those dissatisfied with mental health 
services, who rated the answers as 1 or 2. Data 
were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the 
Social Sciences (SPSS), version 19.0. Nonpara-
metric tests were applied when deemed neces-
sary based on the Kolmogorov-Smirnov (0.21; p 
= 0.00) and Shapiro-Wilk tests (0.79; p = 0.00). 

Kendall’s nonparametric test was used to 
compare the means for the three SATIS-BR sub-
scales, in order to detect significant differences 
between scores; Wilcoxon’s test was applied to 
the means of the subscales two at a time to deter-
mine which subscale pairs differed significantly; 
the Friedman test was used to identify the specif-
ic items on the scale with the highest or lowest 
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average ranking positions, that is, the aim was 
to determine which questions exhibited ranking 
positions far higher or lower than those obtained 
in the remaining items. A significance level of 5% 
was adopted for all analyses. The tests were per-
formed to compare the values obtained in differ-
ent ways and establish which items on the SATIS 
best measured user satisfaction. 

Univariate analysis was performed to assess 
the correlation between the level of user satis-
faction and sociodemographic or clinical char-
acteristics. The variables were categorized and 
analyzed by the Mann-Whitney U test for group 
comparison, at a 5% significance level. This test 
verifies the association between two nonparamet-
ric variables when groups with different individ-
uals are compared. As such, groups of users were 
established to compare the level of satisfaction in 
each and identify significant differences. Regres-
sion analysis was not possible because the satis-
faction scores showed non-normal distribution.

Questions 13 to 15 on the SATIS-BR scale are 
optional and allow users to record information 
not covered by the other questions, such as giving 
their opinion about the best and worst aspects of 
the center and areas for improvement. These data 
were analyzed by reading each individual answer 
and categorizing them according to the most 
common subjects. When an answer addressed 
more than one subject, either the most relevant 
issue to the user or the first to be mentioned was 
considered, based on confirmation of the rele-
vance/order indicated by the user when ques-
tioned by the researched during the interview. 

The study was approved by the Research Eth-
ics Committee of the Federal University of Minas 
Gerais.

Results

A total of 467 valid interviews were conducted 
at the 11 CAPS included in the study, located in 
three of the most populated cities of the Médio 
Paraopeba region (MG) and serving a popula-
tion of more than 1.2 million inhabitants. 

The CAPS users were largely men (63.17%), 
single (67.75%) and aged between 25 and 59 
years (65.59%), with an average of 34.77 years 
(SD = 16.54) for all participants. Most subjects 
had completed the initial years of elementary 
school (51.49%) and many worked in low-level 
jobs or as tradesmen (34.74%) (Table 1).

The users interviewed were being treated by 
the specialists at the CAPS (98.29%) and most 

were responsible for obtaining their own medica-
tion (70.63%). More than half of the participants 
had been undergoing treatment for up to two 
years (59.77%) and many had no travels costs 
(60.09%) because they either used the transport 
provided by the centers or lived nearby. The ma-
jority of the CAPS users interviewed (75.47%) 
took up to 40 minutes to get to the mental health 
center (Table 2).

Participants used an average of 3.38 (SD = 
1.76) medications during the day, varying from 
0 to 9. When asked what medicine they used, 
45.80% were able to name or read all the medi-
cations listed on their prescriptions and/or med-
ical charts, while 39.23% were unable to name 
any. One third of the participants (34.78%) re-
ported inappropriate use of medicines at some 
time during their treatment and 73.14% asked 
questions about their medication (48.40% ask-
ing their doctor, 8.40% nursing staff, and 7.82% 
pharmacists). It is important to note that a num-
ber of users approached other health care pro-
fessionals or even family members and friends 
(13.30%) when in doubt about their medication.

User satisfaction was presented by subscale 
and an overall score. The average score for overall 
user satisfaction was 4.46 (SD = 0.65) on a scale 
of 1 to 5, indicating they were satisfied or very 
satisfied with the center in question. High aver-
age scores were also recorded in the subscales, 
with 4.54 (SD = 0.65) in subscale 1, related to 
staff competence and understanding, 4.64 (SD 
= 0.71) in subscale 2, pertaining to the welcome 
received and care provided, and 4.09 (SD = 1.06) 
in subscale 3, for physical facilities and comfort 
(Table 3). 

Comparison of the means using Kendall’s 
test demonstrated a significant difference (X2 = 
206.77). Subscale means compared in pairs via 
Wilcoxon’s nonparametric test confirmed that 
users were more satisfied with the welcome re-
ceived and cared provided when compared to 
staff competence and understanding and the 
physical facilities and comfort at the center (Ta-
ble 3).

Each item in the SATIS-BR scale was analyzed 
to determine the percentage of satisfied, very sat-
isfied, somewhat satisfied, and dissatisfied users 
(Table 4). Considering all items on the scale, 
most users were satisfied or very satisfied. Ques-
tions related to the competence of the staff mem-
ber who provided the most care, satisfaction with 
the welcome received and care given, and wheth-
er the user was treated with dignity and respect 
obtained the highest percentages. The lowest 
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percentages were recorded for satisfaction with 
the comfort and appearance of the center and its 
general physical facilities. 

Analysis of the mean ranks for each item on 
the satisfaction survey using Friedman’s test indi-
cated a significant difference between all 12 items 
(X2 = 393.49; p = 0.000). The highest means cor-
responded to the questions regarding the compe-
tence of the staff member who provided the most 
care, help received from the health care team, and 
the person who admitted the patient to the center. 

The open-ended questions, designed to ob-
tain additional opinions about the center, were 
categorized according to the subjects mentioned 
most often. More than half of the participants (n 

= 252) were willing to share what they consid-
ered best about the center, the most frequently 
cited being the welcome received, collaboration 
and respect between staff and users (35.31%), 
the workshops and activities on offer at CAPS 
(26.59%) and praise for staff (25.40%). A total of 
101 statements were recorded about the worst as-
pects of the centers, 28.71% of which referred to 
the rundown infrastructure. Of the 218 suggest-
ed improvements, the most common involved 
the infrastructure (55.04%), need for more staff 
(11.93%) and additional workshops and activi-
ties (9.63%). 

Univariate analysis verified the association 
between sociodemographic and clinical variables 

Table 1. Sociodemographic characteristics of mental health center users in the Médio Paraopeba region of 
Minas Gerais state, Brazil, 2014-2015.

Variables Categories Frequency (%)

Age (years) 0 to 4 years 2(0.43%)

(n = 465) 5 to 9 years 40(8.60%)

 10 to 14 years 29(6.24%)

 15 to 19 years 37(7.96%)

 20 to 24 years 25(5.38%)

 25 to 39 years 141(30.32%)

 40 to 59 years 164(35.27%)

 60 years and over 27(5.81%)

Gender Male 295(63.17%)

(n = 467) Female 172(36.83%)

Occupation Never Worked 18(4.47%)

(n = 403) Low-level jobs 82(20.35%)

 Jobs requiring elementary school qualification 140(34.74%)

 Jobs requiring a high school diploma/ technical qualifications  22(5.46%)

 Student  103(25.56%)

 Jobs requiring a college degree 9(2.23%)

 Retired/Government benefits 21(5.21%)

 Unemployed 6(1.49%)

 Others  2(0.50%)

Civil status Married/ Common law marriage 96(20.78%)

(n = 462) Single 313(67.75%)

 Divorced/separated 53(11.47%)

Schooling level No education 10(2.48%)

(n = 404) Special-needs school 2(0.50%)

 Incomplete elementary school 208(51.49%)

 Complete elementary school  47(11.63%)

 Incomplete High school  46(11.39)

 High school diploma 72(17.82%)

 Vocational-Technical  School 7(1.73%)

 Incomplete College 5(1.24%)

 College degree 6(1.49%)

 Doctoral degree 1(0.25%)
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and the level of user satisfaction. A statistically 
significant difference was only observed for the 
variables employment, size and care model of 
the center, and treatment duration (Table 5). As 
such, users who were employed and those treated 
at the center for less than two years exhibited a 
higher level of satisfaction than those who were 
unemployed and undergoing treatment for more 
than two years. Patients treated at smaller centers 
(CAPS II) showed greater satisfaction than those 
cared for at larger 24-hour facilities (CAPS III).  
Users treated at mental health clinics were less 
satisfied than those at centers providing treat-
ment solely for drug and alcohol dependence.

Discussion

The user satisfaction results indicated that most 
were satisfied or very satisfied with CAPS in the 

Médio Paraopeba region (MG), corroborating 
other studies conducted in Brazil using the SA-
TIS-BR scale6,12,15,16. By contrast, international 
studies have generally found moderate to good 
satisfaction among mental health service pa-
tients17. 

The demographic profile of the interviewees 
indicated that most were single men of an eco-
nomically active age, with little education and 
employed in low-level jobs. The large number 
of men differs from many other studies and can 
be explained by the inclusion of CAPS-ad in the 
study, where male patients predominate. This 
finding is in line with other investigations and 
information on the consumption of psychotro-
pic drugs15,18. It is important to note that wom-
en are subject to different social constraints and 
more stigmatized than men when seeking treat-
ment for drug or alcohol addiction, which may 
contribute to their lower numbers at CAPS-ad15. 

Table 2. Characteristics related to the accessibility of mental health centers in the Médio Paraopeba region of 
Minas Gerais state, Brazil, 2014-2015.

Variables Categories Frequency (%)

Original consultation Private service 3(0.64%)

(n = 467) Municipal specialist 5(1.07%)

 Mental health service specialist  459(98.29%)

Travel costs Free of charge 271(60.09%)

(n = 451) Up to R$6.00  63(13.97%)

 R$ 6.00 a12.00 80(17.74%)

 R$ 12.00 a 18.00 32(7.10%)

 R$ 18.00 a 24.00 4(0.89%)

 More than R$ 24.00 1(0.22%)

Travel time Up to 20min 169(39.49%)

(n = 428) Up to 40min 154(35.98%)

 Up to 60 min 77(17.99%)

 Up to 80 min 7(1.64%)

 Up to 100 min 10(2.34%)

 Up to 120 min 10(2.34%)

 Up to 180 min 1(0.23%)

Person responsible for obtaining medicines Caregiver 1(0.22%)

(n = 463) Family 135(29.16%)

 Patient 327(70.63%)

Time treated at the center less than 1 year 161(37.01%)

(n = 435) 1 to 2 years 99(22.76%)

 3 to 5 years 71(16.32%)

 6 to 9 years 31(7.13%)

 10 to 15 years 49(11.26%)

 15 to 20 years 20(4.60%)

 20 to 29 years 3(0.69%)

 More than 30 years 1(0.23%)
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Most users consulted with specialists at the 
CAPS, obtained their prescribed medication at 
the center and reported easy access in terms of 
short travel times and no travel costs. Mercier 
and Corten19 found that user satisfaction with 
mental health care was related to access to addi-
tional services free of charge, continuity of care 
and obtaining medication at no cost, which may 
explain the high user satisfaction scores observed 
for CAPS in this region. Nevertheless, the CAPS 
care model  goes beyond these criteria, since in 

addition to guaranteeing access, patients must 
feel welcome and satisfied with the services in or-
der to contribute to creating the Singular Thera-
peutic Project (PTS) alongside  staff and establish 
a relationship with the center20. 

In order to ensure the effectiveness of mental 
health services, managers must identify and ad-
dress the predictors of user satisfaction. A Bra-
zilian study found that perceived change was the 
main indicator of user satisfaction with mental 
health services16, whereas research in the United 

Table 3. Average patient satisfaction and paired comparison of subscale means using the Wilcoxon 
nonparametric test for mental health centers in the Médio Paraopeba region of Minas Gerais state, Brazil, 
2014-2015.

Subscales Mean (SD)
Wilcoxon

P(1-2) P(1-3) P(2-3)

1.  Satisfaction with team competence and understanding 4.54(0.65)

2. Satisfaction with the welcome received and care provided 4.64(0.71) 0,00* 0,00*

3. Satisfaction with the physical facilities and comfort 4.09(1.06) 0,00*

Global Scale 4.46(0.65)    
* p < 0,001.

Table 4. Patient Satisfaction with Mental Health Services Scale (SATIS-BR) and Friedman test mean ranks for 
mental health centers in the Médio Paraopeba region of Minas Gerais state, Brazil, 2014-2015.

Questions on the short-form SATIS-BR scale
Dissatisfied

Somewhat 
satisfied  

Satisfied 
mean 
rank *

N
(Score 1 and 

2 in scale
(Score 3 
in scale )

(Score 4 e 5  
in scale )

Subscale 1 -  Satisfaction with team competence and 
understanding 

Person who admitted you to the center 457 25(5.47%) 37(8.10%) 395(86.43%) 6.92

Understanding your needs on admission 451 33(7.32%) 37(8.20%) 381(84.48%) 6.58

Staff understanding about the type of care needed 456 41(8.99%) 32(7.01%) 383(84.00%) 6.33

Type of care provided at the center 454 21(4.62%) 36(7.93%) 397(87.45%) 6.58

Discussion about  treatment 452 30(6.64%) 37(8.18%) 385(85.18%) 6.16

Staff competence 453 17(3.75%) 38(8.39%) 398(87.86%) 6.72

Competence of the staff member who provided 
the most care

450 9(2.00%) 16(3.56%) 425(94.44%) 7.40

Subscale  2 - Satisfaction with the welcome received 
and care provided 

Were you treated with dignity and respect? 462 23(4.98%) 25(5.41%) 414(89.61%) 6.94

Care provided by staff 455 17(3.74%) 33(7.25%) 405(89.01%) 7.10

Welcome received from staff 458 16(3.49%) 31(6.77%) 411(89.74%) 6.87

Subscale  3 -  Satisfaction with physical facilities and 
comfort 

Comfort and physical appearance 459 52(11.33%) 55(11.98%) 352(76.69%) 5.52

General facilities 450 58(12.89%) 77(17.11%) 315(70.00%) 4.88
*Friedman test X2 = 393.49 p = 0.000.
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States identified access, quality, and patient par-
ticipation in their treatment as predictors21. 

In the present study, users were satisfied with 
CAPS and the highest scores recorded were relat-
ed to the competence of health care professionals 
in charge of their treatment as well as the wel-
come received and care provided, corroborating 
studies conducted in other areas of the coun-
try6,12,15,16. A study in the United Kingdom ana-
lyzed the importance of relationships in mental 
health care. Patient accounts of their experiences 
at mental health facilities often referred to the 
staff they encountered on admission, highlight-
ing the importance of these relationships in 
hospitalization22. Satisfaction is a multidimen-
sional construct based primarily on expectation, 
whereby  users form an opinion by comparing 
their prior expectations against their actual expe-
rience23. As such, patients in this study may have 
attributed higher scores to the CAPS, and staff in 
particular, because their expectations were low as 
a result of negative experiences in other health 
care services with different care models or other 
CAPS where staff were less competent. 

In both the present study and others pub-
lished in Brazil, the lowest satisfaction scores on 
the SATIS-BR scale were related to the physical 
facilities and comfort at the centers5,6,12,16. Al-
though patients reported being satisfied or very 
satisfied with the centers in general, the items 
identified as needing improvement reveal a se-
ries of shortcomings in the physical structure 
of CAPS. Despite the existence of construction 
standards for CAPS24, infrastructure problems 
and a lack of standardization are evident, in-
cluding the adaptation of residential buildings 
to accommodate CAPS, lack of wheelchair access 
and the need for refurbishment25,26, which could 
have a significant effect on user satisfaction and 
should be addressed by managers. 

Patient knowledge regarding their medica-
tion was also assessed in this study. Most were 
unable to name any of the medicines they used, 
which may have contributed to the self-reported 
inappropriate use. It is important to underscore 
that users were satisfied with the centers, despite 
their lack of knowledge regarding some aspects 
of their treatment. A study at a health care facil-

Table 5. Univariate analysis via the Mann-Whitney test of the sociodemographic variables and overall 
satisfaction of users at mental health centers in the Médio Paraopeba region of Minas Gerais state, Brazil, 
2014-2015.

Variables Categories N Mean (SD) P

Gender Female 262 4.47(0.62) 0.97

Male 150 4.44(0,.69)

Age Economically inactive age group 85 4.51(0.58) 0.61

Economically active age group (15 to 60 years) 326 4.44(0.66)

Employment Unemployed 134 4.41(0.66) 0.04*

Employed 228 4.51(0.62)

Schooling level Incomplete High school  277 4.53(0,.57) 0.90

High school diploma 81 4,.23(0.83)

Marital status Married/ Common law marriage 120 4.40(0.71) 0.90

Single/ Divorced/Separated 267 4.48(0.63)

Medicines Uses up to 4 mental health medicines 267 4.48(0.63) 0.24

Uses 5 or more mental health medicines 120 4.39(0.71)

Center capacity Patient treated at smaller centers (CAPS II) 180 4.56(0.52) 0.02**

Patient treated at 24-hour centers (CAPS III) 231 4.38(0.72)

Care model Mental health centers 313 4.38(0.68) 0.00***

Alcohol and drug treatment centers 98 4.72(0.43)

Travel costs Free of charge 248 4.43(0.67) 0.15

Costs incurred to reach the center 155 4.52(0.60)

Traveling time to the center Up to 40 minutes 289 4.45(0.66) 0.33

Over 40 minutes 95 4.50(0.61)

Treatment time Patient treated at the center for up to 2 years 231 4.49(0.65) 0.00#

Patient treated at the center for more than 2 years 152 4.36(0.64)
SD- Standard Deviation. P- p value. *0.043; **0.022; *** < 0.001; # 0.002.
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ity in the United Kingdom found that users rec-
ognized the importance of medication in their 
treatment and highlighted the need for caregivers 
to communicate with patients and their families 
in this regard. Forced medication or using medi-
cines without the patient’s consent generate neg-
ative experiences that could hamper treatment 
continuity22.

Some patients in the present study used up 
to 9 medications, all related solely to the treat-
ment of mental disorders. These users are subject 
to a variety of adverse reactions, side effects and 
drug interactions27, which may influence the ef-
fectiveness of the proposed treatment as well as 
adherence and continuity. In this respect, there 
is a need to reorganize pharmaceutical care spe-
cializing in mental health services and training 
health care professionals28,29. There is an adequate 
pharmaceutical infrastructure in place in the 
Médio Paraopeba region, but few activities that 
ensure a better understanding of drug therapy30. 
Research indicates that dispensing drugs at the 
CAPS themselves contributed to a high level of 
satisfaction among users and family members5. 
However, user satisfaction, level of knowledge 
and treatment adherence are important issues in 
mental health services, and determining the rela-
tionship between requires further research. 

Lack of knowledge about drug therapy also 
demonstrates the need to reinforce user partici-
pation in compiling a treatment plan and patient 
empowerment. Issues such as treatment manage-
ment may also affect patient understanding and 
adherence. Gaining Autonomy & Medication 
Management (GAM) is an innovative practice 
that has improved the quality of life and well-be-
ing of users. By understanding the effects of 
medicines and their role in their mental disorder, 
users can participate more fully and actively in 
their treatment, transforming their relationship 
with health care professionals31. 

Positive results from international studies re-
inforce the need to implement MSM in mental 
health services, allowing subjective expression 
and critical thinking on the part of users, in line 
with the growing trend in psychosocial care, 
which promotes social reinsertion, autonomy 
and the exercise of citizenship31,32.

Patient participation in their treatment is 
increasing and recognized as a positive practice, 
which is currently being monitored by the Brit-
ish National Health System (NHS)17,33. These 
initiatives are important at CAPS to ensure that 
patients adopt an increasingly critical stance, in-
cluding knowing their rights and participating in 

health care, thereby obtaining a broader view of a 
range of different aspects. 

Higher satisfaction scores were recorded 
among CAPS II users than those at CAPS III, 
which are 24-hour centers where patients remain 
hospitalized for a few days after admission. A pos-
sible hypothesis in this case is that deprivation of 
liberty, even for a short and clinically justified pe-
riod, may not coincide with patient expectations.   
When lucid, such as during the interview, users 
may not accurately recall their condition during 
a mental health crisis, which would explain the 
decision made by the health care professionals. As 
expected, centers with different care models and 
interventions result in varying levels of patient 
satisfaction16. Future studies could assess wheth-
er this difference is due to the characteristics of 
the care model, user perceptions regarding the 
staff and center acquired over an extended time 
period, or patients’ personal opinion. The same 
approach should be adopted to explain the lower 
satisfaction scores among mental health service 
users in relation to CAPS-ad, given the different 
types of users and practices in place at each center. 

This study found no association between 
high satisfaction scores among CAPSi patients 
(aged up to 15 years) when compared to users 
in other age groups. However, Silva et al. found 
that age was an important factor linked to patient 
satisfaction, with older users reporting great-
er satisfaction16. Future studies should conduct 
age-stratified assessments to determine whether 
an association exists, since a different care ap-
proach may help establish a relationship between 
users and mental health centers.

The higher satisfaction scores among em-
ployed users and those treated over shorter time 
periods may also reflect differences in the expec-
tations of different types of patients. Recognition 
of CAPS medical personnel on the part of pa-
tients who also work may be a criterion that fur-
ther enhances their appreciation. Patients who re-
main in treatment for longer periods have to deal 
with conflicts and accepting their chronic mental 
disorder, which may interfere in their treatment 
and level of satisfaction with the center. 

It is important to consider that high satisfac-
tion scores may reflect user familiarity with the 
center, their gratitude and primarily their ap-
preciation of a care model that is vastly different 
from treatment received in psychiatric hospitals. 
Risk of bias due to gratitude occurs when pa-
tients overlook negative aspects and bond with 
the staff that care for them34, potentially affect-
ing the results of this and other studies aimed at 
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evaluating health care services.  Analysis of the 
answers to the open-ended questions on the SA-
TIS-BR scale and treatment-related questions 
was important in identifying shortcomings in 
CAPS infrastructure and the lack of knowledge 
among users regarding their care, findings which 
invite reflection and future investigation on the 
perceived satisfaction of these users. 

Limitations of this study were the non-prob-
ability sampling technique, requiring caution 
when generalizing the data and associations 
found, and its cross-sectional design, which 
made it impossible to monitor the evolution of 
patient satisfaction at different points over time. 
Longitudinal studies will make it possible to 
monitor changes in user opinions, demands and 
criteria or the centers themselves. Nevertheless, 

the present study analyzed patients at CAPS with 
a range of care models and provides important 
data given the lack of assessment at these recent-
ly-created centers, which have broken from the 
traditional approach to mental health care.

User participation in evaluating mental health 
services is a common practice in countries such 
as the United Kingdom, Canada and Australia, 
but is still incipient in Brazil7. Using the opinion 
of patients as an assessment criterion represents 
a change in the mental health paradigm of a 
system that, until recently, underestimated user 
perception. As such, different strategies should 
be used to evaluate mental health care facilities, 
including user acceptance of the services offered 
and compliance with technical criteria, in order 
to complement this complex process.
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